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The Massachusetts School Building Authority (the “MSBA”) provides 

funding to create affordable, sustainable, and efficient schools for local 

communities. Through its grant program, the Massachusetts School 

Building Authority works with communities to identify school facility 

needs, develop fiscally responsible and educationally appropriate 

solutions, and create safe, sound, and sustainable learning environments.
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Dear Fellow Citizens,

It is my pleasure to present you with the Massachusetts School Building Authority’s 
2010 Annual Report. As Treasurer of the Commonwealth, I am honored to have the 
opportunity to serve as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the MSBA. 

The mission of the MSBA is to collaborate with communities to fund sustainable, 
efficient, and affordable schools for their children. The reformed grant program that 
provides funding for school projects takes the politics out of the school building 
process so grants are prioritized in a needs-based fashion. 

Through due diligence and innovative problem solving, the MSBA continues to 
accomplish great things, including the assessment of all public schools in the 
Commonwealth as part of the 2010 Needs Survey. The MSBA has provided funding 
that has benefited over 600,000 children currently enrolled in Massachusetts 
public schools. The MSBA-funded projects that went out to bid in 2010 represent 
$1.07 billion in construction costs. These projects will create 5,350 employment 
opportunities over the life of the projects. The MSBA is a great example of 
government working to its highest potential to solve problems and serve the citizens 
of Massachusetts. 

I am proud of the MSBA’s accomplishments, and I will continue to place emphasis on 
finding solutions to our school building needs while maximizing our limited resources. 
In the years ahead, the MSBA will continue to fund the construction, renovation, and 
repair of public schools in a responsible manner to ensure that the Commonwealth is 
ready to provide the best educational opportunities possible. 

Sincerely,	
	
	
	
	
Steven Grossman	
Treasurer and Receiver General  
Chairman of the Massachusetts School Building Authority

Steven Grossman 
Chairman, 	
Treasurer and Receiver General

Christine Lynch 
Designee of the Commissioner 
of Education

Matthew Gorzkowicz 
Designee of the Secretary 	
of Administration and Finance

Richard Bertman 
Founding Principal, 	
CBT Architects

Terry Kwan 
Former teacher and Brookline 
School Committee member

Mary Grassa O’Neill	
Secretary of Education, 
Archdiocese of Boston

Lisa Turnbaugh 
Program Management Leader, 
Bank of America

TREASURER’S  
LETTER

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Board members Mary Grassa O’Neill 
and Richard Bertman reviewing plans 
before a Board of Directors meeting.
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As you will read in this Annual Report, the MSBA’s mission is to help local 
communities create and maintain affordable, sustainable, and efficient learning 
environments for schoolchildren while acting as a fiscal steward of Massachusetts’ 
sales tax receipts. We partner with communities to deliver the best school facilities 
that meet the needs of their students, educators, and taxpayers. 

Understanding the individual school facility needs of each community as well as 
the overall need across Massachusetts is a major component of how the MSBA 
distributes funding in a fiscally-responsible and equitable manner. In the spring 
of 2010, the MSBA launched the 2010 Needs Survey. We dispatched assessors 
to the State’s more than 1,700 schools to identify the school facility needs of 
communities and to ensure that students are attending school in facilities that are 
safe, sustainable, and conducive to teaching and learning. The 2010 Needs Survey 
is a comprehensive source of school facilities data that the MSBA will use to assess 
applications for funding of future projects. 

Some of the other MSBA accomplishments in 2010 include:

•	 Funded 33 projects that went out to bid in 2010. These projects included: 18 
elementary schools, 1 middle school, 12 high schools, and 2 middle/high schools.

•	 Created approximately 5,350 employment opportunities over the life of those 
MSBA-funded projects that went out to bid in 2010. 

•	 Reached the milestone of $7.5 billion in payments to cities, towns, and regional 
school districts for school building projects.

•	 Launched the Green Repair Program for the repair and replacement of roofs, 
windows, and boilers. The MSBA received over 180 Statements of Interest from 
communities interested in participating in the program.

•	 Expanded the Model School Program to middle and elementary schools.

•	 Made timely reimbursement payments to 127 districts through our electronic 
Pro-Pay system.

•	 Promulgated amendments to the MSBA regulations that included: day lighting 
requirements, clarification of design enrollment procedures, consideration of 
collaborative space for special educations services, and the establishment of new 
square foot per student allowances.

Through hard work and innovative thinking, the MSBA has completely changed the 
way school construction projects in Massachusetts are managed and funded. I look 
forward to continuing to improve our services to the communities of Massachusetts 
and the students who are eager to learn in the best schools possible.

Sincerely,

Katherine P. Craven
Executive Director of the Massachusetts School Building Authority

MESSAGE FROM  
THE EXECUTIVE  
DIRECTOR

Greg Beeman  
President/CEO, Associated 
Builders and Contractors, 	
MA Chapter

Bruce Bolling 
Executive Director, 
Massachusetts Alliance 	
of Small Contractors

Edward Bouquillon 
Superintendent-Director, 
Minuteman Regional 	
High School

The Honorable  
Suzanne M. Bump 
Auditor 

Frank Callahan 
President, MA Building 
Trades Council

Katherine P. Craven 
Executive Director, MSBA

Sean Cronin 
Deputy Town 
Administrator, Brookline

Dominic D’Eramo, P.E., 
American Council of 
Engineering Companies 	
of MA Designee

James Hudson 
Crissman, FAIA, 
Boston Society of 
Architects Designee

Philip Katz 
Massachusetts Teachers 
Association and 
Massachusetts Federation 
of Teachers Designee

Monica Lawton 
Executive Director, 
Associated Subcontractors 
of MA

Maureen Marshall 
Superintendent, Quabbin 
Regional School District

The Honorable  
Michael McGlynn 
Mayor of Medford

John Nunnari 
Public Policy Director, 
Boston Society 	
of Architects

Robert Petrucelli 
President/CEO, 	
Associated General 
Contractors of MA

The Honorable  
Gregory W. Sullivan 
Inspector General

Michael Widmer 
President, Massachusetts 
Taxpayers Foundation

ADVISORY BOARD
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Since its creation in 2004, the MSBA has successfully 
reformed the process of funding capital improvement 
projects in Massachusetts’ public elementary and 
secondary schools. Some of the MSBA’s accomplishments 
include:

•	 Paid $7.5 billion to cities, towns, and regional school 
districts — more than any other state entity.

•	 Saved cities, towns, and regional school districts 
$2.9 billion in avoided local interest costs by making 
expedited payments.

•	 Made payments to over 420 of the 428 projects on the 
Waiting List, with funding available for the remaining 
projects once they begin construction.

•	 Completed over 760 audits of the 800 audit backlog 
inherited from the former program, resulting in over 
$1 billion in savings to state taxpayers.

•	 Audited $14 billion in Waiting List and Prior Grant 
project costs.

•	 Provided funding that has benefited over 600,000 	
of the 957,000 children enrolled in Massachusetts 
public schools.

•	 Saved over $74.5 million by establishing reasonable 
enrollment projections. Inflating enrollments and 
thereby increasing the size and cost of school 
buildings was a common practice before the MSBA 
was established.

•	 Saved more than $162 million by developing a process 
that has increased oversight of school improvement 
projects and developed partnerships with districts to 
establish a reasonable project budget and to prohibit 
growth in scope or budget.

•	 Saved approximately $230 million by focusing on core 
academic spaces — where learning actually happens 
— and not on expensive extras such as fancy finishes, 
pools, and turf fields with lights and press boxes.

ACHIEVEMENTS

Achievements in 2010
ÙÙ $1.6 billion dollars worth of projects went out 	
to bid in 2010, creating approximately 5,350 
employment opportunities.

ÙÙ The bid savings for projects that went out to bid in 
2010 was $100.3 million with potential MSBA grant 
savings of $57.2 million. 

ÙÙ Over 130,000 students are expected to benefit from 
the MSBA-funded projects that are currently in the 
MSBA’s Capital Pipeline for potential funding.

Belmont’s Roger E. Wellington Elementary School Groundbreaking.
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Aerial view of the new Norwood High School, the MSBA’s first Model School, situated behind the existing 
Norwood High School.

THE MODEL 
SCHOOL PROGRAM

Savings Through Innovation
The MSBA created the Model School Program in 2008 
seeking to effectively adapt and re-use the design 
of successful, recently-constructed schools. Model 
Schools are efficient in design and easy to maintain, 
contain appropriate classroom and science lab space, 
can easily accommodate higher or lower enrollments, 
incorporate sustainable “green” design elements when 
possible, and are flexible in educational programming 
spaces while encouraging community use.

Districts participating in the Model School Program 
are eligible to receive up to five additional percentage 
points which are added to the District’s base 
reimbursement rate. 

In 2010, the MSBA expanded Model School Program 
from the high school level by selecting four elementary 
schools, one middle school, and one middle/high 
school as new models. The schools were chosen 
for their flexibility and adaptability for differing 
sites and student enrollments, their cost-effective 
construction, and their positive learning environments. 
The expansion of the program allows districts with 
needs at any grade level to explore whether the Model 
School Program is a good fit for their needs. 

“The support of the Massachusetts School Building Authority not only facilitated  
	 Marshfield’s efforts to replace an inadequate high school facility, but also  
	 enhanced our 4,800 students’ education in preparation for entering the ever  
	 changing 21st century world. One must never forget that the Massachusetts School  
	 Building Authority does much more than improve school facilities. Their influence  
	 and impact on the quality of Massachusetts students’ education is immeasurable.”
– Dr. Middleton McGoodwin, Superintendent, Marshfield Public Schools



5www.massschoolbuildings.org

Students celebrate the 
groundbreaking for Goodyear 
Elementary School in Woburn.

31 New SOIs
�� 4 Potential New  

School Constructions
�� 8 Potential Add/

Renovations
�� 19 Potential Repairs 

151 Refreshed SOIs
�� 19 Potential New  

School Constructions
�� 54 Potential Add/

Renovations
�� 78 Potential Repairs

STATEMENT OF  
INTEREST UPDATE

The First Step
Submitting a Statement of Interest (“SOI”) is the critical 
first step in the MSBA’s program for school building 
construction, renovation, and repair grants. The MSBA’s 
program is a non-entitlement, competitive grant 
program. Grants are awarded by the MSBA Board of 
Directors based on need and urgency, as expressed 
by the district in the SOI and validated by the MSBA 
through its due diligence efforts once the SOI has been 
submitted. SOIs are submitted online, simplifying the 
process for districts.

The process of compiling information in order to submit 
an SOI and identifying a priority encourages valuable 
conversations at the district level and can benefit a 
district’s local capital planning process.

Statement of Interest Summary

Fiscal Year 2008
New SOIs 	 432

Fiscal Year 2009
New SOIs 	 47
Refreshed SOIs	 191

Fiscal Year 2010
New SOIs	 43
Refreshed SOIs	 181

Looking Ahead 
Fiscal Year 2011 

“One of the things I like about this new  
	 MSBA is that they have come out with  
	 faster and better ways of funding the  
	 projects in a way that helps the taxpayer  
	 but still provides a good service. Their  
	 entire process is a lot more flexible and  
	 they listen.”
–The Honorable Michael J. Bonfanti,  
	 Mayor of the City of Peabody
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The MSBA’s statute requires that a periodic Needs Survey 
be conducted to assess the condition of all K-12 public 
schools in the Commonwealth. The MSBA completed its 
first Needs Survey in 2005 and launched its second Needs 
Survey in the Spring of 2010. 

The 2010 Needs Survey helped the MSBA gain an 
understanding of the current general facility conditions 
at Massachusetts schools and validated, updated, and 
supplemented the information gathered during the initial 
Needs Survey in 2005. 

Design and engineering professionals visited each 
school to assess its building systems conditions, space 
utilization, and general physical environment. The data 
collected assists the MSBA in determining how the needs 
of individual schools fit within the statewide spectrum 
of need and is one factor that the MSBA uses to assess 
potential project funding. Each school received a building 
systems condition rating on a scale of 1 to 4, based on 
7 site and 18 building systems. A rating of 4 indicates 
that a school building is not in good condition and may 
require significant repair, renovation, or new construction. 
Each school was also rated on how spaces within the 
building are utilized compared to the statewide norms 
and on whether the building provides a pleasant physical 
environment for learning. 

The Condition of Massachusetts Schools 
is Generally Good
•	 Approximately 84% of all schools received a building 

systems condition rating of 1 or 2, meaning that they 
are in good condition and have few, if any, systems 
that require repair or replacement.

•	 Only 23 schools, less than 2% of the total, received a 
building systems condition rating of 4, compared with 
62 schools in 2005.

•	 Nearly 40% of all public school square footage, over 
68 million square feet, has been renovated or built 
new since 2000.

•	 Over 97% of schools received a general environment 
rating of 1 or 2, meaning that the building provides 
a good physical environment that is conducive to 
learning and teaching. 

•	 Only 27 schools were deemed to have very poor 
physical environments. Typically schools that received 
the worst rating of 4 had one or more of the following 
factors: an open floor plan, unusually small classroom 
sizes, and a high percentage of interior classrooms 
that lacked views to the outside. 

NEEDS SURVEY
Norwood High School.

Grafton High School 
Topping Off Ceremony. 

Students celebrate the groundbreaking for 
the addition and renovation project at the 
East Somerville Community School.
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There is a Large Amount of Underutilized 
Space in Massachusetts Schools
•	 More than one out of every five schools appears to 

be larger than necessary to accommodate the current 
enrollment and educational program. 

•	 There are more than 1,300 unused classrooms, 
representing approximately 1 million square feet of 
classroom space that is being used for storage, for 
district administration, or by municipal organizations 	
and private entities.

•	 Despite steady declines in statewide enrollment during 
the last 7 years, there are pockets of growth and 
approximately 7.5% of schools may be undersized to 
support their current enrollment. 

of schools are  
in good condition. 
 

84%

Treasurer Grossman is briefed on the 
progress being made at the site of the new 
Sherwood Middle School in Shrewsbury.

Katherine Craven speaks at the groundbreaking for 

Burlington’s Memorial Elementary School.

Shrewsbury High School, a model for the MSBA’s Model School Program.
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MAP OF PROJECT STATUS

Left: Grafton High School Topping Off Ceremony.

Center: Dr. Brian McDermott, Superintendent of the 
Berlin-Boylston Regional School District, leads a faculty 
band in a rendition of “I Feel Good” at the MSBA 
check presentation for Tahanto Regional High School.

Right: Woburn’s Goodyear Elementary School 
Groundbreaking Ceremony.
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Green Repair Project

Key

Completed Project

Project In-Progress
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Total Projects	 302

New Program 	 124

Waiting List 	 13

Green Repair 	 138

Closeout/Audit Complete 	 27

Local Clearance 
Voted in 2007/2008

4

Local Clearance
47

OPM Selection
57

Designer Selection
28

Feasibility Study
44

Belmont 
Daniel Butler ES

Falmouth 
North Falmouth ES

Falmouth
East Falmouth ES

Groton-Dunstable
Florence Roche ES

Groton-Dunstable
Swallow Union ES

Haverhill 
Caleb Dustin Hunking MS

Haverhill 
Consentino MS

Haverhill 
John G. Whittier MS

Haverhill 
Walnut Square ES

Haverhill
Greenleaf ES

Haverhill
Tilton ES

Marlborough 
Francis J. Kane ES

Marlborough 
Marlborough HS

Melrose
Melrose HS

Nauset 
Nauset Regional HS

Newton 
Bowen ES

Newton
Williams ES

North Brookfield
North Brookfield ES

Peabody 
John E. Burke School

Peabody
William A Welch Sr. ES

Plymouth
Community Intermediate

Sandwich 
Oak Ridge ES

Sandwich
Forestdale School

Leverett 
Leverett ES

Lexington
Lexington HS

Mohawk Trail
Buckland-Shelburne ES

Mohawk Trail 
Colrain Central School

Mohawk Trail 
Mohawk Trail Regional HS

New Salem-Wendell 
Swift River ES

North Attleborough
Falls ES

North Middlesex 
Ashby ES

North Middlesex
Spaulding Memorial ES

Northborough
Robert E. Melican MS

Norwood
Willett Early Childhood Center

Pentucket
Dr. Frederick  
N. Sweetsir School

Pentucket
Dr. John C. Page School

Pentucket
Elmer S. Bagnall

Pentucket
Helen R. Donaghue School

Reading
Birch Meadow ES

Reading
J. Warren Killam ES

South Hadley
Plains ES

Upper Cape Cod RVTHS

Wachusett 
Naquag ES

Webster
Park Avenue ES

West Bridgewater
High School

Westfield (MS)
Abner Gibbs ES

Westport 
Alice A Macomber Primary

Westport 
Westport MS

Westport
Westport HS

Winchester
Lynch ES

Winchester
High School

Amherst-Pelham
Amherst Regional MS

Bellingham
Bellingham Memorial MS

Billerica 
Billerica Memorial HS

Blackstone Valley 
RVTHS 

Boston
Upper Quincy HS

Brookfield
 Brookfield ES

Concord-Carlisle
High School

Fitchburg 
Fitchburg HS

Fitchburg 
Reingold ES

Fitchburg
Memorial Intermediate

Fitchburg
South Street ES

Greenfield (R)
High School

Greenfield
Four Corners ES

Mendon-Upton 
Miscoe Hill School

North Reading
High School

Peabody (R)
J Henry Higgins MS

Stoneham (R)
Middle School

Tantasqua 
Tantasqua MS

Wachusett 
Paxton Center School

Wachusett 
Thomas Prince School

Wachusett
Mouthview MS

Weston
Weston HS

Weston
Weston MS

Williamsburg
Dunphy ES

Wilmington
High School

Winthrop (R)
Sr High School

Woburn
Daniel L. Joyce MS

Woburn
John F. Kennedy MS

Andover
Andover West MS

Assabet Valley
Assabet Valley RVT

Brockton 
Hancock ES

Brockton 
West Junior HS

Brockton
Downey ES

Brockton
East MS

Brockton
Edgar B. Davis K-8

Brockton
High School

Brockton
North Junior HS

Brockton
Oscar F. Raymond K-8

Chelmsford
Byam ES

Chelmsford
Chelmsford HS

Dennis-Yarmouth
Ezra H Baker ES

Dudley-Charlton
Sheperd Hill Regional HS

Fairhaven
Hastings MS

Fairhaven
Rogers ES

Framingham 
Mary E Stapleton ES

Franklin
High School

Leicester 
Leicester Memorial ES

Leicester
Leicester MS

Lincoln
K-8

Narragansett 
Narragansett MS

Narragansett 
Phillipston Memorial School

Narragansett
Templeton Center ES

Needham 
Pollard MS

New Bedford (WL) 
Elizabeth Carter Brooks ES

North Adams
Silvio O Conte MS

Norton
High School

Palmer 
Old Mill Pond ES

Palmer 
Palmer HS

Palmer
Converse MS

Pittsfield
Taconic HS

Salem 
Collins MS

Salem
Saltonstall ES

Saugus (R)
Belmonte Saugus MS

Shrewsbury 
Spring Street ES

Southern Worcester
Baypath RVT HS

Southwick-Tolland
Woodland ES

Springfield 
SCIPP Years 2 & 3

Sudbury 
Peter Noyes ES

Westfield
Highland ES

Westfield
Southhampton Road ES

Weston
Field ES

Wilmington
Shawsheen ES

Arlington
M. Norcross Stratton ES

Avon 
Ralph D. Butler ES

Barnstable 
West Barnstable ES

Agawam 
Agawam MS

Boston 
Clarence R. Edwards MS

Boston 
Joseph Lee ES

Boston 
Washington Irving MS

Boston
Excel HS

Boston
Thomas A. Edison MS

Canton
Canton HS

Canton
Rodman ECC

Cape Cod Regional
Cape Cod Voc Tech

Central Berkshire 
Craneville ES

Central Berkshire
Kittredge ES

Chicopee
Chicopee MS

Dartmouth
James M. Quinn ES

Dighton-Rehoboth
Palmer River ES

Duxbury (MS)
High School

Fall River
Morton MS

Gardner
Elm Street School

Gardner
Gardner HS

Gardner
Waterford Primary

Georgetown
Penn Brook ES

Grafton 
Grafton Memorial Sr. HS

Grafton 
South Grafton ES

Greater Lowell
Greater Lowell RVT

Hadley 
Hopkins Academy

Harvard 
Harvard ES

Holbrook
Jr/Sr High School

Athol-Royalston (R)
Riverbend ES

Ayer Shirley
Middle/High School

Berkshire Hills
Monument Mountain Regional HS

Boston
Dearborn MS

Gloucester
West Parish ES

Greater New Bedford
Vocational Technical HS

Harwich - Chatham (MS)
Harwich - Chatham HS

Hingham (MS)
Hingham MS

Lunenburg
High School

Lynn
Thurgood Marshall MS

Lynnfield
High School

Minuteman Regional
Minutemen RVT

New Bedford
Hannigan ES

Newburyport
Rupert A Nock MS

Northampton
Smith Voc & Agr.

Northeast Metropolitan 
NE Metropolitan RVT

Old Colony Regional
Old Colony RVT

Orange
Dexter Park Intermediate

Oxford (R)
Middle School

Somerset-Berkley (MS)
Regional HS

Spencer-East Brookfield (R)
David Prouty HS

Wakefield
Galvin MS

Westborough (R)
Sarah W Gibbons MS

Whitman-Hanson
Maquan ES

Abington
Frolio Jr Hs

Auburn
Middle School

Chelsea (R)
Clark Ave School MS

Fitchburg (R)
Crocker ES

PROJECT STATUS CHART  
AS OF DECEMBER 2010
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Waiting List Projects

Key

Green Repair Projects

Completed Projects 

New Program Projects

Preferred Schematic
8

Project Scope  
& Budget

8

Approved Project 
Vote Pending

2

Design 
Development

34

Construction
37

Building 
Completion 2010

6

Closeout/Project 
Complete 

27

Acton
Douglas ES

Ashland (R)
David Mindess ES

Avon (R)
Ralph D Butler ES

Boxford
Harry Lee Cole ES

Braintree (R)
South MS

Cambridge (WL) 
Rindge and Latin HS

Conway
Conway Grammar ES

Dartmouth 
James Quinn ES

Hadley (R)
Hopkins Academy HS

Hamilton-Wenham (R)
Cutler School

Hingham
Elementary School

Hopedale (R)
Memorial ES

Littleton (R)
Russell St ES

Lowell (WL) 
Morey PK-4

Manchester Essex
Reg Jr/Sr High School

North Attleboro 
Joseph Martin ES

Orange
Butterfield ES

Plymouth
West ES

Quabbin 
Oakham Center ES

Rockport 
High School

Rockport
Rockport ES

Walpole
Bird MS

Whittier Reg 
Voc Tech HS

Springfield (R)
SCIPP Year 1

Bedford
High School

Chelmsford
McCarthy/Parker Schools

Duxbury (R)
Chandler ES

Arlington
Thompson ES

Brookline
Heath ES

Douglas (MS)
Intermediate School

Marblehead
Glover ES

Quincy (MS)
Central MS

Southeastern Regional 
Southeastern RVT

Springfield (WL)
Forest Park MS

West Springfield (MS)
High School

Braintree
Archie T Morrison ES

Braintree
Braintree High School

Braintree
East MS

Braintree
Highlands ES

Braintree
Hollis ES

Dracut
Sr High School

East Bridgewater (MS)
High School

Hopkinton
Center ES

Florida 
Abbott Memorial K-8

Marblehead (R)
Village ES

New Bedford (WL)
Abraham Lincoln ES

Newton (WL)
Newton North HS

Quincy (WL)
Quincy High School

Revere (WL) 
Paul Revere ES

Medway (R)
Middle School

Norfolk County 
Norfolk County Agr

Adams-Cheshire
Adams MS

Andover
Bancroft ES

Ashburnham-Westminster
Briggs ES

Attleboro
A. Irvin Studley ES

Attleboro
Attleboro High School

Attleboro
Hill-Roberts ES

Attleboro
Hyman Fine ES

Berlin-Boylston
Tahanto Reg HS

Burlington
Marshall Simonds MS

Carlisle
K-8

Easthampton
High School

Essex/N. Shore
Agr/Voc Tech HS

Fitchburg
Goodrich School

Fitchburg
Memorial MS

Fitchburg
Reingold ES

Fitchburg
South Street ES

Hancock
Hancock ES

Hudson
John F Kennedy MS

Leominster 
Sr High School

Marshfield (R)
Gov Edward Winslow ES

Maynard
High School

Methuen
High School

Nashoba
Nashoba Reg Valley Tech HS

Needham (R)
Newman ES

Quabbin
Quabbin Regional High School

Scituate 
Wampatuck ES

Shawsheen Valley 
Shawsheen Valley VTHS

Shrewsbury
Sherwood MS

Somerville
E Community School

South Shore Reg 
Voc Tech HS

Sutton
Middle School

Tri County Regional
Tri County Voc Tech

Uxbridge
High School

Winchester
Vinson-Owen ES

Belmont
Roger E Wellington ES

Beverly
High School

Billerica
Parker ES

Brookline
John D Runkle K-8

Burlington
Memorial ES

Danvers
High School

Dedham
Avery ES

Falmouth (WL)
Falmouth HS

Foxborough (R)
High School

Grafton
Memorial Sr HS

Hampden-Wilbraham (MS)
Minnechaug HS

Hanover
High School

Haverhill (WL)
Haverhill High School

Holyoke (WL) 
Holyoke High School

Longmeadow
High School

Malden (WL)
Malden HS

Middleton
Howe-Manning

Mount Greylock (R)
Regional HS

Nashoba
Pompositticut ES

Natick (MS)
High School

Norfolk
Freeman-Centennial ES

Norwood (MS)
High School

Plymouth (MS)
North HS

Rochester
Memorial ES

Rockland
John W Rogers MS

Sharon
Middle School

Southbridge
High School

Springfield (WL)
Putnam Voc Tec HS

Sturbridge
Burgess ES

Taunton (WL)
Parker Middle/High School

Tewksbury (MS)
Memorial HS

Wakefield
High School

Wayland
High School

Wellesley
Sr High School

Winchendon
Toy Town ES

Woburn
Goodyear ES

Worcester (WL) 
North High School
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JOBS ANALYSIS

1 school project $32.4 million  
in construction spending*

160 employment 
opportunities

MA school projects bid in 2010 $1.07 billion  
in estimated  
construction spending

5,350 employment 
opportunities

$1 million  
in construction spending

5 employment 
opportunities

Trades Represented  
on an Average Project	
Bricklaying

Carpentry

Electrical

Ironworkers

Laborers

Masonry

Operational Engineering

Painting

Pipe Fitting

Plastering

Plumbing

Roofing

Sheet Metaling

The MSBA is serving the Commonwealth inside the 
classroom and out. Projects funded by the MSBA are 
creating highly-skilled, well-paying jobs across the state.

This analysis is based on:
•	 Estimated construction costs for new construction, addition/renovation, and repair projects 

with estimated 2010 bid dates;

•	 Weekly payroll counts from actual school construction projects;

•	 Counts from across all trades in a typical school construction project; and

•	 On-site hours that do not include multipliers for ancillary jobs, off-site work, or support staff.

*Average construction spending on 2010 school projects.
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In March 2010, the MSBA officially launched the Green 
Repair Program. This new program is for the repair 
or replacement of roofs, windows, and/or boilers in 
public school facilities that are otherwise structurally, 
functionally, and educationally sound. In August, all 
districts were invited to submit Statements of Interest 
for potential Green Repair Program funding. The MSBA 
received more than 180 SOIs from over 90 Districts. 

The main goals of the Green Repair Program are to 
improve learning environments for children and teachers, 
reduce energy use, and generate energy cost savings for 
districts. These upgrades will make the buildings more 
sustainable and energy efficient.

The Green Repair Program provides a new opportunity to 
apply sustainable standards to specific building systems. 
Schools in the Green Repair Program will be required to 
follow the “Stretch Code” prescriptive requirements.

It is expected that all projects in the Green Repair 
Program will produce energy savings and will incorporate 
sustainable maintenance practices.

Districts eligible for the Green Repair Program will be 
encouraged to secure additional energy conservation 
resources from other sources (such as utility conservation 
programs) and will be expected to allocate savings from 
reduced energy consumption to improved routine and 
capital maintenance practices.

The Green Repair Program will provide immediate 
benefits to districts by enabling the MSBA to both 
expedite and broaden its participation in repair projects, 
thereby maximizing the impact of this program. The 
MSBA has pre-qualified designers and Owner’s Project 
Managers to streamline and advance the process to 
ensure that all projects are completed in a timely manner.

GREEN REPAIR  
PROGRAM

The roof of Walpole’s Bird Middle School which was funded in part though the Green Repair Program.
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Encouraging Sustainability and Efficiency
The creation of the Designer Selection Panel (“DSP”) 	
was a major reform of the school building construction 
process, aimed at ensuring that school districts receive 
the highest quality design services. The MSBA’s 	
DSP, which includes the participation of local officials 
associated with a project, is authorized to select 
designers, to provide feasibility study and design 	
services in connection with MSBA funded school 
construction projects with an estimated construction 	
cost of $5 million or more.

In Fiscal Year 2010 the DSP:

•	 Selected designers for 17 projects

•	 Reviewed 202 designer applications

•	 Conducted 27 project interviews

•	 Conducted 22 informational interviews

•	 Selected designers for 21 projects 	
in the Green Repair Program

DESIGNER  
SELECTION PANEL

The MSBA’s Owner’s Project Manager Review Panel was 
formed to assist school districts with the selection of 
Owner’s Project Managers (“OPMs”) that will provide 
the highest quality OPM services. An OPM works as a 
consultant from the feasibility study and design phases 
through the completion of the project and must be 
completely independent from the designer, general 
contractor, and any sub-contractors involved in the 
project at all times. Pursuant to state law, a district must 
procure an OPM if construction costs are estimated to 
be $1.5 million or more. 

In Fiscal Year 2010 the OPM Review Panel:

•	 Approved 30 firms for projects

•	 Pre-qualified OPM firms for work 	
on Green Repair projects

Protecting the Taxpayers’ Investment

OPM REVIEW  
PANEL

Bernard Feldstein 
AIA Emeritus, Chair

Michael L. McKimmey 
P.E., Vice Chair

Gordon Borek	
P.E.

Karl Brown	
AIA, Senior Architect, MSBA

Joseph Buckley	
P.E., Chief Engineer, MSBA

Katherine P. Craven	
Executive Director, MSBA

James H. Crissman	
FAIA

Holly McClanan	
J.D., Associate General 
Counsel, MSBA

Leo F. Peters	
P.E., DEE, American Council 
of Engineering Companies 
of MA designee

David Squire	
Public Member

Charles N. Tseckares	
FAIA, Principal, CBT/Childs 
Bertman Tseckares, Inc., 
Boston Society of Architects 
designee

Ken Wexler	
Chairman of Elaine 
Construction Co., Inc., 
Associated General 
Contractors of MA designee

Francis X. Callahan 
President, Massachusetts 
Building Trades Council, 
AFL-CIO

Dominic D’Eramo  
P.E., FACEC

Thomas J. Flynn 
Executive Director, 	
New England Regional 
Council of Carpenters

Bernard Feldstein 
AIA Emeritus

Mary A. Gately 
Director of Market Services, 
Associated General 
Contractors 	
of Massachusetts

Michael J. Lambert 
Director of Design and 
Construction Services, 
DCAM Office of Planning, 
Design and Construction

Michael McNally	
President, Maverick 
Construction

The Honorable  
Michael Sullivan	
Marketing Director, Sullivan 
Insurance and Real Estate; 
Former Mayor, 	
City of Lawrence, MA 

The Honorable  
Jack Yunits 
Senior Vice President, 	
The Liberty Square Group; 
Former Mayor, City of 
Brockton, MA

Katherine P. Craven 
Executive Director, MSBA

Mary Pichetti 
Director of Capital Planning, 
MSBA

DESIGNER  
SELECTION 
PANEL

 
OPM REVIEW 
PANEL
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The “pay-as-you-build” Progress Payment System 	
(“Pro-Pay”) is one of the most innovative and 
meaningful reforms instituted by the MSBA. The 
MSBA reimburses districts for eligible project costs 
during construction. After a community enters into 
a project funding agreement with the MSBA and 
submits project costs that have been incurred and paid 
locally, the MSBA audits the submitted invoices and 
reimburses the district for its share of eligible project 
costs, typically within 15 days of receiving a complete 
reimbursement request.

The major benefits of the reformed payment 	
process are:

•	 Communities avoid having to borrow the MSBA’s 
share of project costs, which reduces both the 
amount of debt on the local books and interest 
costs related to financing.

•	 Communities receive the full amount of the MSBA’s 
share of project costs during construction and the 
close-out audit. No longer do they have to wait 20 
years to receive their full grant.

•	 The MSBA is auditing projects as they are built, 
avoiding the many-year delay between project 
completion and final cost reimbursement.

•	 Consistent, predictable payments allow 
communities to better manage their cash flow.

The MSBA’s web-based Pro-Pay system allows districts 
to enter cost information and submit requests for 
reimbursement electronically. This system gives 
districts:

•	 The ability to enter and manage budgets that are 
compatible with the MSBA process (Feasibility 
Study, Project Funding Agreement and Funding 
Agreement based on bid budgets). 

•	 Streamlined and simplified cost categories 	
(chart of accounts). 

•	 The ability to receive reimbursement for eligible 
construction costs quickly, usually within 15 days.

Katherine Craven signs a ceremonial check to the Town of Reading for the renovation project at Reading 
High School.

Did you know? 
As of December 31, 
2010, the MSBA has 
reimbursed Districts 
$1.9 billion through 
the Pro-Pay system.

Since November 2004, the MSBA has diligently audited 
$14 billion in project costs, greatly reducing the audit 
backlog that existed under the former program. As of 
June 30, 2010, 760 audits of the 800 audit backlog 
have been substantially completed, saving the taxpayers 
of Massachusetts approximately $1 billion in project 
related costs and an additional $2.9 billion in avoided 
interest costs.

AUDIT UPDATE

PRO-PAY OVERVIEW
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FINANCIAL OVERVIEW 2010

**The information above was derived from the MSBA’s audited financial statements for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2010 and the Official Statement 
for the Massachusetts School Building Authority’s Dedicated Sales Tax Bonds, 2010 Series A. This information is provided for general information 
purposes only and is not intended to be the basis of, and should not be relied upon in making, an investment in the MSBA’s Bonds. The information 
set forth above is dated as of a certain date and has not been updated since that date, and the MSBA disclaims any duty to provide an update of any 
information contained in this section. 

For Fiscal Year 2010, the MSBA’s primary funding sources are the portion of the 
Commonwealth’s state-wide sales tax revenue dedicated to the MSBA, interest, 
and grant income. 

The primary component of the MSBA’s expenditures for 
fiscal year 2010 was grant payments to cities, towns, 
and regional school districts. These grant payments 
totaled approximately $818.3 million. The other major 
component of the MSBA’s expenditures resulted from 
the $290.7 million expended on debt service and related 
costs from debt obligations issued by the MSBA. 

According to data maintained under the former program 
and furnished to the MSBA, at the end of fiscal year 
2004, the Commonwealth was reimbursing cities, 
towns, and regional school districts for 728 previously 
approved projects, with the Commonwealth’s estimated 
share of the borrowing and construction costs for these 
projects totaling approximately $5.1 billion. In addition, 
approximately 428 school projects were maintained on 
a waiting list for funding (“Waiting List projects”), with 
the Commonwealth’s estimated share of the borrowing 
and construction costs for these projects totaling 

approximately $5.5 billion. The amounts the MSBA will 
ultimately fund for approved eligible project costs will be 
determined through an audit of the completed project 
conducted by the MSBA. These audits may increase or 
decrease the project cost estimates and will determine 
the actual amount to be reimbursed. 

At the end of fiscal year 2010, the MSBA’s estimated 
remaining liability totaled approximately $635 million 
for Waiting List projects and approximately $2.3 billion 
for Prior Grant projects. The MSBA expects to fund its 
remaining share of approved eligible project costs for 
Waiting List projects over the next several years upon 
completion of an audit of each project. The MSBA 
expects to fund its remaining share of approved eligible 
project costs for Prior Grant projects according to the 
schedule that was established by the Department of 
Education which continues through fiscal year 2023.



REVENUES	  (IN THOUSANDS) 2010 

Dedicated Sales Tax	 605,228

Other Income	 42,368

Total Revenues	 647,596

EXPENDITURES	
Grant payments to Cities, Towns, and Regional School Districts	 818,374

Administration	 8,377

Debt Service and Cost of Issuance	 290,763

Total Expenditures	 1,117,514

Fund Balance	 (469,918)

ASSETS	  	
Cash, Cash Equivalents and Other Assets	 955,689

Funds held by Bond Trustee	 598,501

Sales Tax due from the Commonwealth	 53,142

Total Assets	 1,607,332

LIABILITIES 	

Accounts Payable and Other Liabilities	 2,271

Grants payable to Cities, Towns and Regional School Districts	 2,714,133

Value of Waiting List “Commitment” Projects	 362,300

Outstanding Authority Debt and Accrued Interest	 4,801,973

Total Liabilities	 7,880,677

Net Assets	 (6,273,345)

WAITING LIST AND PRIOR GRANTS PROJECT SUMMARY	  
Value of Outstanding Estimated Waiting List Grants	 (937,312)

Value of Outstanding Estimated Prior Grants	 (2,813,307)

Total Amount of Grants	 (3,750,619)

 

Waiting List Grants Paid	 302,112

Prior Grants Paid	 487,971

Total Amount of Grant Payments/Audited Adjustments During FY 2009	 790,083

 

Estimated Remaining Waiting List Grants	 (635,200)

Estimated Remaining Prior Grants	 (2,325,336)  

Total Amount of Estimated Remaining Grant Payments	 (2,960,536)
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FINANCIALS 2010
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